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RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER INTO A 

CALIFORNIA FOUNDATION TO OVERSEE RENOVATION OF THE 
OAKLAND MUSEUM OF CALIFORNIA BUILDING, MADE POSSIBLE BY 
MEASURE G (ZOO, MUSEUM AND SCIENCE CENTER IMPROVEMENT 
GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS) AND ADDITIONAL PRIVATE FUND 
RAISING 

NO-COST AGREEMENT WITH THE OAKLAND MUSEUM OF 

SUMMARY 

In March 2002, Oakland voters passed Measure G, authorizing the issuance of $59 million in 
general obligation bonds for improvements to Oakland's zoo, museum, and Chabot Space and 
Science Center. The Oakland Museum of California's portion is forty percent ($23.6 million). 
Measure G legislation specifies that the museum project be administered and managed by the 
nonprofit Oakland Museum of California Foundation (Museum Foundation). The legislation 
further states that the Museum Foundation shall use its own staff to administer and manage the 
design and construction of the project. The Museum Foundation is not a licensed contractor. 
The City will, therefore, handle project management and the design and construction contracts 
for construction on the museum building with project oversight by the Museum Foundation. A 
no-cost agreement is needed between the City and Museum Foundation to give the Foundation 
trustees oversight and general control of the outcome of design and construction, but gives the 
City's Public Works Agency direct control of construction. The Director of Cultural Arts, a City 
employee, serves as the City's official liaison with the Foundation. The proposed resolution 
authorizes the City Manager to enter into such an agreement. 

FISCAL IMPACT 

Phase I of the renovation project will cost an estimated $34.8 million. Of this, approximately 
$18 million will be for building renovation, with the remainder going to reinstallation of exhibit 
galleries. Costs will be covered by proceeds from the sale of Measure G general obligation 
bonds, of which $38 million have been sold, $17 million being the portion for the museum 
project. There will be additional fund raising by the staff and trustees of the Museum 
Foundation; additional fund raising is not a responsibility of the City. Any shortfall will be met 
by scaling back the plans and a reduction in expenses. 

Allowance has not yet been made to cover increased operating costs, nor have we calculated 
potential increased earned revenue from admission and other sources. These have been difficult 
numbers to pinpoint. With the installation of modern, energy-efficient mechanical systems, the 
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